
Please Note: These minutes are pending Board approval. 
Board of Education 

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting held on February 22, 2024 at 7:00 p.m. in the Reed 
Intermediate School Library, 3 Trades Lane.        
 
 A. Plante, Chair (absent)   C. Melillo  

J. Vouros, Vice Chair     A. Uberti 
D. Ramsey, Secretary     T. Vadas          
S. Tomai      4  Staff 
C. Gilson     1  Public 
D. Linnetz (absent)         
G. Petertonjes (absent) 
A. Jerfy 

  
Mr. Vouros called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Mr. Vouros requested to add an additional item at the end of the meeting. 

MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education add for discussion and possible action 
the appointment of a Board member for the Policy Subcommittee to the agenda at the end of 
New Business.  Mr. Ramsey seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 

Item 2 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
includes the donation to Newtown High School and the correspondence report.  Mrs. Tomai 
seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 3 – Public Participation 
Item 4 – Reports  
Chair Report: Mr. Vouros, on behalf of himself and the Board, thanked Mr. Higgins for his 
service to us in his nine months on the Board of Education and wished him well. 
Mr. Ramsey was sorry to lose him.  He is a very sharp, extremely intelligent, and insightful 
person and we wish him well.   
Mrs. Tomai was sorry at the loss of her dear colleague and read his February 20 letter into the 
record. 
 
Dear Board of Education Colleagues: 

As some of you already know, I am in the process of relocating to Florida later this Spring to 
pursue certain business and teaching opportunities, and will no longer be domiciled in 
Connecticut, which means I will no longer be eligible to hold office in Newtown.  Given the many 
important matters facing the Board, I have decided to step down now, so that a successor can 
quickly be appointed and can thereafter begin contributing to the critical decision-making 
ahead.  For your reference, attached is my letter of resignation, effective as of February 20, 2024, 
filed with the Clerk.   
 
From my perspective, Newtown faces serious challenges with its school system, many of which I 
have publicly discussed at length over the past year, including lackluster academic progress, 
declining post-secondary readiness, unaddressed performance gaps, inefficient allocation of 
existing budget resources, inadequate long-term facility planning, minimal investment in research 
and innovation, non-compliance with Board of Education policies, and alarming indicators of 
systemic leadership failures across multiple core functions, including district goal setting, school  
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security and safety, pupil services, data utilization, and performance accountability.  These 
challenges are real, they are non-partisan, and as I have often sought to highlight during my time 
on the Board, they are capable of objective, evidence-based assessment, if only we choose to 
look.    
 
The good news is that, while many of these challenges are hard and often frustrating, they are 
also solvable with honesty, collaboration, and the courage to act.  Unfortunately, that appears to 
be the greatest challenge of all.  As I see it, there is an entrenched culture of fear and resistance to 
change permeating the system, and a corresponding lack of courage to address that resistance 
head-on.  While change is never easy, especially in large institutions, entrenched resistance 
poses an extraordinary barrier to real progress here.  There is no better illustration of this than the 
administrative turmoil enveloping the district right now, the foreseeable results of which are likely 
to be disastrous for students, as well as for Newtown’s committed educators and for the cause of 
progress.  My strongly held view continues to be that Board leadership must have the courage to 
immediately and comprehensively address legitimate, well-known concerns, while also holding to 
account all contributors to administrative dysfunction.  I believe a failure to do so now risks 
lasting harm to public education in Newtown.   
 
I would like to take this final opportunity to wish the entire Board the very best going forward.  It 
has been a pleasure to serve alongside all of you, and with our Superintendent, Chris Melillo. I am 
grateful for the collegiality, friendship, and patience, and I remain hopeful that together you will 
find the strength and the courage to do what is right for Newtown’s future, no matter how hard it 
may be. I will be cheering for your success.  
 
A final personal note of appreciation for my dear friend and talented colleague, Shannon 
Tomai.  We began our unlikely journey of service on the Board of Education together, and I have 
been blessed with the good fortune to learn from her and to sit by her side at Board meetings.  I 
will miss that seat greatly.       
 
Best Wishes, 
Todd 
 
Mrs. Tomai added that she hopes we certainly do. 
 
Mr. Gilson liked working with Mr. Higgins.  He has a good heart and has meant well.  From 
working with CABE, a lot of the challenges spoke about are being dealt with in other districts 
also and he looks forward to meeting those challenges. 
 
Superintendent’s Report: Last week we presented our budget to the Board of Finance.  He 
thanked Mrs. Vadas and Mrs. Plante for their valuable contributions to the presentation. 
 
There were no committee reports. 
 
Mr. Ramsey visited the middle school on two occasions.  One was for the Harlem Renaissance 
exhibit which gave him a great history lesson and included students in Grade 7-Red.  He is big  
on social emotional experiences and referred to the pep rally where students and staff joined 
together in the A-wing gym with a student and faculty band and basketball contest.    
 
Financial Report and Transfers: 
MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education approve the financial report and 
transfers for the month ending January 31, 2024.  Mr. Gilson seconded.   
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Mrs. Tomai said there was no CFF meeting due to the snow and noted that the transfer 
requests totaled $25,180, with $22,000 was from salaries to professional services and $3,180 
from equipment repairs to instructional supplies. 
 
Mr. Gilson asked for an update on the middle school boiler situation. 
Mr. Melillo said the emergency boiler is up and running. The boiler that failed is under warranty 
but we will have to pay for the emergency boiler and hookup.   
Mrs. Tomai noted that they were interviewing for the facilities studies next Thursday. 
 
Item 6 – Old Business 
Action on Grades 5 and 6 Band Curriculum: 
MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education approve the Grade 5 Band 
Curriculum.  Mrs. Tomai seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education approve the Grade 6 Band 
Curriculum.  Mrs. Tomai seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 5 – Presentations 
DEI Update – Nixon & Co. Consulting: 
Kellen Nixon and Jana Briggs of Nixon & Co. spoke about their work the past year and a half.  
Mr. Nixon said their work reflects the priorities of the district.  Superintendent Melillo laid out a 
DEI statement and tenets that we are behind and integrated in the work we are doing in the 
district and seeing that as the way we are providing consulting services to the district.  The SEL 
curriculum is guiding us as we think about individual relationships the students and teachers are 
being asked to build.  He continued talking about the three-year work plan. 
 
Mrs. Tomai asked for information regarding the Increasing Educator Diversity hiring plan. 
Mr. Melillo said the State of Connecticut requires all districts to create an educator diversity 
plan.  Our teaching force does not have deep diverse candidate pools.  We are looking at a 
recent teacher shortage and at ways to look at a broader group of people during that process.  It 
needs to be approved by the Board and submitted to the Department of Education. 
 
Mrs. Tomai asked if they noticed any common concerns from the equity leaders. 
Ms. Briggs said most is a concern about being comfortable navigating conversations.  We 
encourage people to remember all of this is part of interacting socially and understanding the 
humanness of people.   
 
Mr. Nixon said it seems that the culture of the school is reflected in the students they are 
serving. In the next months we will give them ways to navigate discussions.   
Mr. Ramsey was glad there’s been a shift since they arrived from a compliance approach to an 
invitational approach.  We need to celebrate our unity and our differences.  He asked how this 
translates into increased academic performance in the subject areas. 
 
Ms. Briggs said it deals with psychological safety.  When we create welcoming environments it 
elevates some of that when people feel safe.  That’s when the academic achievement 
increases. 
 
Mr. Gilson appreciates the process and hopes the community sees what we are trying to do.  
He asked if teachers have access to them when they aren’t here and if they get additional 
resources. 
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Mr. Nixon said that next session would be more robust.  We are here monthly in the schools 
doing observations and we can also schedule office hours for those who want to meet with 
them. 
 
Mr. Melillo said we are looking at the DEI work by bringing materials on creating welcoming 
environments.  We found cultural differences between all of us and discussed how we feel 
welcomed and supported and how we can provide that for our students.  We want to create an 
environment of learning and to ensure all students feel comfortable. 
 
Mrs. Uberti said we worked on creating a community of practice with everyone believing in the 
work we are doing with a common understanding of how to handle things and be there for each 
other.  We have this core group that supports each other. 
 
Item 7 – New Business 
Action on Increasing Educator Diversity Plan: 
MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education approve the Increasing Educator 
Diversity Plan.  Mr. Gilson seconded.   
 
Mr. Melillo said we were tasked to create this from the State of Connecticut.   We want to 
encourage a diverse group to apply and start our hiring season earlier in the year to reach 
candidates. Our goals are understanding the hiring process, provide bias training, look at ways 
to screen candidates, look at questions in the interview process, and look at creating a 
mentorship program so teachers feel supported.  We also want to assure that our professional 
development helps our teachers to be confident. 
 
Mr. Vouros asked if we have made a concerted effort to touch base with teacher colleges.  
Mr. Melillo said we have placed many of their interns in our schools.  Few men go into the 
profession and 85% are white female. The state population for the diverse teaching force is 
11%.  In Newtown its 4%.   
Mrs. Tomai verified that this was a template and Mrs. D’Eramo created the goals.   
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Action on 2024-2025 School Calendar: 
MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education approve the 2024-2025 school 
calendar.  Mr. Gilson seconded.   
 
Mr. Melillo gave an overview of the calendar which has not changed much from the current 
calendar.  The middle school requested more conference time so they have four days next year.   
 
Mrs. Tomai said as a working Mom with young children its challenging to have multiple early 
release days in a row. 
 
Mrs. Uberti said the elementary teachers don’t need as much time for conferences.  Mr. Ross 
utilized two days from the K-6 conference days and two from the high school days so there is no 
additional impact on the elementary schedule. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Action on Minutes: 
MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of January 30, 
2024.  Mr. Gilson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
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MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of February 6, 
2024.  Mr. Gilson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of February 15, 
2024.  Mr. Gilson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Action on Policy Committee Appointment: 
MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education approve the appointment of  
Don Ramsey to the Policy Subcommittee effective immediately.  Mrs. Tomai seconded.   
Mr. Vouros believed this was a temporary appointment until we get a new Board member. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 8 – Public Participation 
Melissa Gomez, 6 Old Gate Lane, spoke about her concerns regarding a book that was read 
aloud to a third grade class at Middle Gate School.  
 
MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved to adjourn.  Mr. Gilson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 9 – Adjournment 
The meeting adjourned at 8:24 p.m. 
 
      Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
      ____________________________________ 
                Donald Ramsey 
          Secretary 
 
 
 
 











































































































IMPORTANT NOTES:

District:
Vision:

Theory of Action

Team Lead:

Team Members:

Suzanne D'Eramo, Director of Human Resources
Christopher Melillo, Superintendent of Schools, Anne Uberti, Assistant Superintendent of Schools

COVER PAGE

1. Formal approval by your local or regional board of education, or equivalent governing body for schools 
must be obtained prior to submitting your Increasing Educator Diversity Plan. Be prepared to provide the 
day, month and year that the plan was approved by the board or equivalent governing body as part of the 
upload of your submission.
2. In the absence of an original motion or a preexisting board or board equivalent policy expressly 
conferring authority on the superintendent or equivalent schools administrator to make any necessary Plan 
revisions, the school board or equivalent governing body will be expected to formally approve any 
necessary revisions to its Plan prior to resubmitting the revised Plan by May 15, 2024

If Newtown Public School leaders prioritize and approach the goals outlined in its IED plan in a focused and well intentioned manner, the district will attract, employ, and engage an educator workforce that more closely reflects the 
diversity of its student body, and all students will benefit greatly.

Newtown Public Schools
Recognizing the integrity of diversity, our vision is to recruit, employ, support, and retain a teacher workforce that is balanced and reflects the diversity of the student body.

Increasing Educator Diversity  
Plan Template 



Goal
Who Manages 
the Goal?

Indicators of 
Progress

Resources 
Required

Risks and 
Mitigation

Communication/ 
Engagement Efforts

(What are we trying 
to do?)

(name, position)

What? Who Owns This? By When?

(How will we know if 
we are on track for 

success?)

(What people, time, 
money, and technology 

will be needed?)

(What could go wrong? 
How will we make that 
less likely to happen?)

(Who needs to be 
consulted/ engaged? 

What needs to be 
communicated?

To whom?)
Clearly articulate the 
vision/mission to diversify 
our teacher workforce  

Director of HR Include District's non-
discrimination policy and 
DEI mission/vision 
statement prominently and 
proudly in/on all recruiting 
sources (e.g. District 
website, position postings, 
"help-wanted" advertising, 
job applications, career 
fair booths/materials). 

HR Dept., other 
appropriate central office 
staff 

Spring 2024 Frontline (Applitrack) 
data that tracks 
recruitment sources and 
number of candidates of 
color that have applied

Continued annual funding 
of Frontline software; full 
and complete 
understanding of how to 
access system data, 
montoring of District 
website

minimal District, school 
leadership, and Director 
of Finance, District 
webmaster

Expand recruitment efforts 
beyond CT REAP and 
District website

Director of HR Explore recruitment 
opportunites through 
Diversity.com, 
Idealist.org, Handshake,  
National Minority Update, 
EOEE Journal, career fairs 
with HBCU and HSI

HR Dept., other 
appropriate central office 
staff, building 
administrators

Initial work spring through 
fall of 2024 and then 
annual review/assessment

Frontline data tracking 
recruitment sources and 
number of candidates of 
color, data on number of 
attendeed visiting with 
District reps at events 

Advertising dollars, funds 
to attend career fairs, 
technology to build/refine 
virtual career fair booths

Budget constraints, 
admin availability to 
attend career fairs

District, school 
leadership, and Director 
of Finance

Earlier start to annual 
"hiring season"

Director of HR Encourage early 
notification of staff intent 
to retire/resign, elicit 
union support 

HR Dept., school 
leadership 

Winter/early spring 2024 Retirement/resignation 
data

minimal Staff resistance to 
announce 
retirement/resignation

School leadership and 
union representatives

Strategies/Key Activities
(How are we going to do it?)

RECRUITMENT

Increasing Educator Diversity  
Plan Template 



Build a "grow your own" 
pipeline for teacher 
candidates of color

Director of HR Identify students in high 
school who are interested 
in pursuing a career in 
teaching, explore 
incentives for students to 
return home to teach

HR Dept., high school 
leadership 

Spring 2025 Number of students 
participating, number of 
candidates applying

High school leadership, 
high school career center, 
partnership with colleges 
for teacher prep programs

Budget constraints, lack 
of encouragement and/or 
student interest

District and school 
leadership, teacher prep 
programs



Goal
Who Manages 
the Goal?

Indicators of 
Progress

Resources 
Required

Risks and 
Mitigation

Communication/ 
Engagement Efforts

(What are we 
trying to do?)

(name, position)

What? Who Owns This? By When?

(How will we know if 
we are on track for 

success?)

(What people, time, 
money, and technology 

will be needed?)

(What could go wrong? 
How will we make that 
less likely to happen?)

(Who needs to be 
consulted/ engaged? 

What needs to be 
communicated?

To whom?)

Bring awareness to biases 
held by staff involved in 
the hiring process

Director of HR

Explore how implicit 
biases show up in current 
hiring process. Establish 
checkpoints throughout 
the hiring process that 
mitigate potential for bias.

HR Dept., building 
administrators

Training will occur before 
interviews are conducted 
(ongoing)

Certificates of 
completion of staff 
completing Implicit Bias 
Training

Diversity Training: A 
Guide for Hiring and 
Recruiting Diverse 
Educators

The length of time 
required to complete the 
training may be a barrier 
(i.e. 80-minute training 
module)

District, school 
leadership, and staff 
serving on interview 
committees

1) Create criteria for 
selecting applicants, 
provide ethnicity/race data 
on applicants screened

HR Dept., building 
administrators

Sept. to Dec. 2024 Criteria document 
created

Time and technology to 
create protocols, Frontline 
system data

Insufficient time District, school 
leadership, and staff 
serving on interview 
committees

2) Train staff on selecting 
candidates for initial 
interviews

HR Dept., building 
administrators

January 2025, ongoing Module created & 
feedback data

Time for training, 
technology for training 
module, Frontline system 
data

Insufficient time, fidelity 
of implementation with 
use of training modules

District, school 
leadership, and staff 
serving on interview 
committees

1) Create criteria for 
interview process, (i.e. 
committee selection 
process), provide 
ethnicity/race data on 
perspective interview 
committee members and 
applicants interviewed

HR Dept., building 
administrators

Sept. to Dec. 2024 Criteria document 
created

Time and technology to 
create protocols, Frontline 
system data

Insufficient time District, school 
leadership, and staff 
serving on interview 
committees

2) Train staff on interview 
process

HR Dept., building 
administrators

January 2025, ongoing Module created & 
feedback data

Time for training, 
technology for training 
module, Frontline system 
data

Insufficient time, fidelity 
of implementation with 
use of training modules

District, school 
leadership, and staff 
serving on interview 
committees

1) Create interview 
questions designed to 
bring out the individual 
strengths of the candidate 
and tease out how an 
applicant thinks rather 
than assessing work 
experiences they may/may 

HR Dept., building 
administrators

Sept. to Dec. 2024 Criteria document 
created

Time and technology to 
create protocols

Insufficient time District, school 
leadership, and staff 
serving on interview 
committees

2) Train staff on effective 
interview questions

HR Dept., building 
administrators

January 2025, ongoing Module created & 
feedback data

Time for training, 
technology for training 
module

Insufficient time, fidelity 
of implementation with 
use of training modules

District, school 
leadership, and staff 
serving on interview 
committees

Create a set of protocols 
for the interview process 
(i.e. committee 
composition, orientation, 
confidentiality)

Director of HR

Establish criteria for 
developing interview 
questions that capture 
information about the 
uniqueness of candidates

Director of HR

Develop protocols for 
screening and selecting 
applicants for initial 
interviews

Director of HR

HIRING & SELECTION

Strategies/Key Activities
(How are we going to do it?)

Increasing Educator Diversity  
Plan Template 



Goal
Who Manages 
the Goal?

Indicators of 
Progress

Resources 
Required

Risks and 
Mitigation

Communication/ 
Engagement Efforts

(What are we trying 
to do?)

(name, position)

What? Who Owns This? By When?

(How will we know if 
we are on track for 

success?)

(What people, time, 
money, and technology 

will be needed?)

(What could go wrong? 
How will we make that 
less likely to happen?)

(Who needs to be 
consulted/ engaged? 

What needs to be 
communicated?

To whom?)
Assessment of the 
onboarding process to 
ensure that it is welcoming 
and inclusive

Director of HR Ensure in-person contact 
with new employees at the 
start and throughout the 
entire hiring process. 
Establish HR team as a 
trusted, reliable point of 
contact for any 
needs/issues that arise 

HR Dept. Spring 2024 (ongoing) Consider surveying new 
hires to collect feedback

Minimal Resistance in providing 
honest feedback

HR staff

Explore additional 
mentorship 
opportunities/wellness 
check ins

Director of HR, central 
office and building 
leadership

1-TEAM (Yr 1 and 2)     2-
informal mentor assigned 
by grade level/subject 3-
Provide opportuities for 
continuous feedback from 
new employees

Asst. Superintendent, 
building leadership, 
TEAM Facilitator, union

TEAM Yr 1 and 2 
(ongoing)

1-TEAM-successful 
completion of modules 2-
survey mentors/mentees 
to determine usefullness 
3-confidence displayed 
in the workplace

Funding for 
TEAM/mentor stipends, 
time for administrator 
check-ins, focus groups

1-TEAM unsuccessful 
papers, failure to 
complete all modules 2-
Inconsistently scheduled 
check-in meetings with 
mentors 3-Mentors as 
TEAM paper reviewers 
4-Providing common 
time for check-ins 5-
Timely meetings to 
address/discuss what is 
not working and how we 
could make things better

All areas - consult with 
administation and union, 
issues or concerns need 
to be shared so that 
possible solutions or 
remediation plans can be 
put in place

RETENTION

Strategies/Key Activities
(How are we going to do it?)
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Explore additional 
opportunities for 
personalized, ongoing 
professional development

Central office, building 
leadership

Utilizing knowledge of 
experiences and offering 
additional learning 
opportunities as well as 
allowing the staff member 
to suggest possible PD

Asst. superintendent, 
building leadership, 
curriculum leaders

TBD based on needs Successful teaching, 
robust and enthusiastic 
attendance at workshops, 
collaboration with 
colleagues

PD funding, scheduling 
time/conflicts

Overwhelming 
professional 
development, 
unsuccessful teaching

Building and curriculum 
leaders, union



      
                                             NEWTOWN PUBLIC SCHOOLS 2024-2025 SCHOOL CALENDAR                           
AUGUST                                        2(5)  SEPTEMBER                          19(20)  OCTOBER                            22 (22)  NOVEMBER                     17 (18) 
  M     T    W  TH    F  M T W TH F  M T W TH F  M T W TH F 
      2     3     4 5      6       1      2   3      4              1 
      9   10    11 12 13      7 8      9 10   11  4  *--      6  7 8 
      16 17 18 19 20  14 15    16   17   18  11 12 * 13 *14   15 
           23 24  *-- 26 27  21 22  * 23  *24 * 25  18  19    20 21 22 
  26   27   28   29  30    30          28   29    30   31   25   26    27   28   29 
26-All Teachers Report 
26, 27, 28-Staff Development  
29 – Students Report 
29, 30 – 2-hr. early dismissal – Staff 
Development 
 

  2 - Labor Day - Schools Closed 
*25 – Schools Closed for Students – 
Staff Development 

  3 – Rosh Hashanah – Schools Closed 
*23 -3 hr. early dismissal-Elementary & 
Reed School Conferences 
*24 & 25-3 hr. early dismissal Elem., 
Reed & Middle School Conferences 

 *5-Election Day-Schools Closed for  
Students, Staff Development   

*13 & 14-3 hr. Early Dismissal – 
Middle School & High School 

       Conferences 
 27, 28, 29-Thanksgiving  Recess 

DECEMBER                           15(15)     JANUARY                             21(21)  FEBRUARY                         17(17)  MARCH                                 21(21) 
M T W TH F     M     T   W   TH     F  M T W TH F  M T W TH F 
   2   3     4      5      6    1 2     3  3 4    5 6      7  3 4    5 6     7 
  9 10   11    12     13  6 7 8 9    10  10 11   12 13   14    10     11   12 *13 *14 
16 17  18    19  *20   13 14 15 16 17  17 18 19   20   21  17   18   19 *20 *21 
23 24  25    26    27   20 21 22 23 24  24 25 26 27   28  24 25 *26    27   28 
30 31          27 28  *29 30 31        31     
*3-hr. early dismissal 
23-31-Holiday Recess 
 

  1 -*New Year’s Day – Schools Closed  
20-Martin Luther King Day - Schools 
Closed 
*29 – 3 hr. Early Dismissal – Staff 
Development 

 14-18 Winter Break – Schools Closed   *13 & 14-3 hr. Early Dismissal-Elem, 
Reed and Middle School 
Conferences (20 & 21 makeups) 

*13 -High School Conferences 
 (*20- High School make-up day) 
*26 – 3 hr. Early Dismissal 7-12 Only- 
PSAT/SAT Testing Day/Staff Dev. 

APRIL                                        17(17)  MAY                                         21(21)  JUNE                                        10 (10)           
   M   T  W  TH      F  M T W TH F  M T W TH F  Please Note: 

State of Connecticut mandates 180 
calendar days for students. Beyond 
the projected June 13 date, school 
cancellation days will be made up 
by adding days through June.  
Last 3 days of the school year will 
be early dismissals. 

       1   2     3      4             1       2        2     3     4 5       6  
    7    8   9   10    11  5 6 7     8       9        9   10    11   12 ☼13  
  14  15 16   17    18  12 13 *14 15     16    16 17    18 19    20  
  21  22 23   24    25  19 20    21 22     23     23 24    25 26    27  
  28 29 30    26 27 28 29 30      30      
                  
14-18 Spring Break - Schools Closed 
 

 *14- 3 hr. Early dismissal - Staff Dev.                                               
26-Memorial Day- Schools Closed   

     ☼-Projected last day of school   
19 – Juneteenth – Schools Closed for      
staff & students if school is in session 

 

Please Note: Shaded calendar days = 
all schools closed for staff and 
students 

 Open House Dates: Elementary: Sept. 10 & 11 
Reed Intermediate: Sept. 5   
Middle School: Sept.4 gr. 8, Sept. 9, gr. 7 
High School: Sept. 12                                                                                                                    

 Student Days – 182 
 Teacher Days – 187  
 Adopted:  February 22, 2024 
  

 

 



 
Please Note: These minutes are pending Board approval. 

Board of Education 
Newtown, Connecticut 

 
Minutes of the Board of Education meeting held on January 30, 2024 at 7:00 p.m. in the Council 
Chambers 3 Primrose Street.     
 
 A. Plante, Chair     C. Melillo  

J. Vouros, Vice Chair     A. Uberti 
D. Ramsey, Secretary     T. Vadas  
T. Higgins              16  Staff   
S. Tomai     1  Public 
C. Gilson     1  Press 
D. Linnetz 

  
Mrs. Plante called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 2 – Public Hearing on the 2024-2025 Budget - none 
Item 3 – Budget Discussion and Adoption 
Mrs. Tomai requested an adjustment for the Head O’Meadow roof to install solar panels and we 
need to spend 5% of the amount in the first year.  She doesn’t want us to lose the Eversource 
grant. 
 
Mrs. Vadas said the solar panels will happened but we have to address the roof repair first but 
she doesn’t have the details on that grant.   
Mr. Vouros said in speaking with Fred Hurley if we act on it and don’t get the product we’ve put 
it in motion and met the deadline. 
Mrs. Vadas would find out more information. 
 
Mr. Ramsey had inquired about having a full-time position for Project Adventure at the middle 
school.  
Mr. Ross thought about that and was thinking about having a dean who had multiple 
responsibilities.  Having someone dedicated to handling behavior issues would allow he and 
Assistant Principal Walsh to be in the classrooms.  Regarding Project Adventure and speaking 
to our staff member his concern is the high elements and student safety.  Having the dean helpf 
with students behaviors and also be part of Project Adventure would be very powerful.  Looking 
at attendance and having someone looking at data and engaging families to collaborate in 
promoting attendance would go a long way also.     
 
Mr. Higgins asked about behavior interventions in the middle school and who has been 
engaged in them. 
Mr. Ross stated that the counselors provide the interventions.  We have leadership and cluster 
meetings where we identify students.  From there the counselors will be the case manager and 
we would move to a tier two intervention and find out why the student has these behaviors. We 
would review in six weeks to see how they are doing.  Sometimes we move them to tier three 
and work with teachers on what they are seeing.  We engage the families also.   
 
Mr. Higgins asked what the potential explanations were for the increase in major incidents and 
why he believe the addition of a dean of students will address the causes. 
Mr. Ross believed another person engaged with those students would make a big difference.   
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Mrs. Uberti clarified that the counselors don’t get involved in discipline.  Interventions are 
conducted by counselors regarding things like work production or self-esteem.   
Mrs. Vadas said the dean position salary is $72,510. 
 
Mr. Higgins asked what he would do if the Board asked him to reallocate items from his budget 
to allow for this position.     
Mr. Ross said there are a couple of ways to look at adding a staff position but he didn’t think he 
could do that as he would have to look at some items to reduce. 
 
Mr. Vouros thought the dean could also do the high elements in Project Adventure.  A good 
compromise is to find someone who can do both and asked how much the para was paid.   
That amount is $21,654.   
 
Mr. Vouros proposed adding a dean of students at the high school.     
Dr. Longobuco said when we reduced an assistant principal position it greatly increased the 
work of the remaining two.  There are over 172 letters being sent to parents regarding their child 
being absent for ten days.  The assistant principals call down each student because they are 
losing credit which leads to not graduating.  The dean will take care of these issues and also be 
involved in low level discipline. 
Mrs. Vadas said the salary cost is $73,853 for that position. 
 
Mr. Higgins asked if she is able to fill that position by reallocating existing resources. 
Dr. Longobucco would not be able to do that.  Her budget is lean but necessary. 
 
Mr. Higgins asked if she’s done benchmarking of her staffing compared to the number of 
students and how the staff cross functions. 
Dr. Longobucco noted that she has a higher percentage of support people than surrounding 
districts.  They are busy with have heavy caseloads and having them is critical to our school’s 
success.  Mr. Higgins gave some comparisons between Newtown and Cheshire. 
 
Mr. Melillo said it was hard to compare district to district. We have a higher security guard cost.  
Regarding central office administrators, we have those on the academic side, security, human 
resources, health, and special education.  We are focusing on academics to ensure we get the 
best from our students.  We spend a lot of time on attendance and students having lower level 
behaviors.  We are looking at better outcomes from students and having a dean of students 
allows the administration to observe in the classrooms. 
Mr. Higgins agrees with this position and was just calling attention to the overall staffing 
compared to other district and how we allocate resources to put people where they should be.   
 
Mr. Ramsey said absenteeism is about a student who doesn’t feel connected and asked how 
the high school culture was overall. 
Dr. Longobucco said we have a very good environment at the high and is very welcoming.  High 
school is hard for some students but there are a lot of other issues that cause students to not 
come to school. 
 
Mr. Ramsey asked if this position would improve the school culture and free up here and the 
assistant principals. 
Dr. Longobucco said it needs someone who can build relationships.  Some students don’t have 
an adult to go to at home.   
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Mrs. Tomai considered increasing the paras in the elementary school libraries from 20 to 27 
hours. 
Mr. Napolitano responded noting they need a lot of support in the libraries and he would like that 
increase. 
Mrs. Vadas said the total about to increase to 27 hours if $5,433. 
 
Mr. Gilson spoke about the compensation for security staff and would support an adjustment for 
our resource officers to put them in line with other districts. 
 
Mrs. Vadas spoke about increasing the high school rates and there is also a lead person at the 
high school and suggested the following increases: 

• increases at the high school for unarmed guards to $24.50 and armed guards at the high 
school to $27.50 and the lead guard at the high school to $28.75 

• unarmed guards to $24.00 
• armed guards to $27.00 

  
We have over $14,000 set aside so the increase would be $49,784. 
The option with a lesser increase at about a 50-cent difference for approximately $37,000.  
 
Mr. Vouros said there has been talk of needing positions like counselors, social workers, 
interventionists etc. and asked someone to address what the elementary schools to see what 
positions would look like that could be shared.     
 
Mr. Melillo spoke about the BCBA in Hawley to help us address regular education.  Teachers 
are not trained on certain classroom behaviors.  This person is allowing students to be in the 
classrooms providing strategies to teachers, paras, and counselors to deal with these students.  
There is one person between the three buildings.   
 
Mr. Higgins asked the difference between a behavior intervention coach and BCBA.. 
Chris Geissler spoke about his experience with behavior intervention which is in each 
elementary school.  The BCBA has a greater understanding of behaviors and how to address 
them. 
 
Mrs. Uberti said the BCBA does not work with the students.  The behavior interventionist is a 
para.  The BCBA works with teachers to implement a plan to further instruct our behavior 
interventionists and how to monitor the plan.  That person would move around and provide her 
expertise.   
 
Mr. Higgins asked if the need would be satisfied by the second BCBA. 
Mr. Moretti was comfortable with two between the four buildings. 
 
Mrs. Vadas noted the cost for one BCBA was $75,000. 
Mr. Vouros asked if we were to add another BCBA immediately if funds would have to be 
transferred to pay for the position. 
Mrs. Vadas said that was a possibility but we will have also to add it to next year’s budget. 
 
Mr. Gilson asked if it would be a benefit to have a dedicated data analytics person to help 
understand our data or if we can invest in staff training on how to analyze data.   
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Mr. Melillo stated that we invested in the eduClimber program to pull data to help drive 
instruction and last year we started to upload that data.  He had not considered having an 
analytics position.     
 
Mr. Ramsey asked if eduClimber had capabilities we weren’t using.   
 
Mrs. Uberti reported that the capabilities are endless. eduClimber takes our data and changes it 
into easy visualizations and has the capability for us to create dashboards.  She doesn’t believe 
we need a data position.  It’s all generated by automatic uploads when students test and all 
PowerSchool data uploads into eduClimber.  Beth Anne Krupa is our Database Administrator in 
the tech department and helps with any issues we have.  The system is easy to use and we 
track our interventions also. She is very knowledgeable about databases. 
 
Mr. Higgins asked if there was the capability to utilize data for informed decision making and 
secondly, it comes down to what the questions are we want to have answered and are the 
questions being asked.   
 
Mrs. Linnetz referred to the facilities study and asked if we feel we have enough contingency to 
manage those items if they need immediate action. 
Mr. Melillo said we have enough in contingency to bandaid the high school roof until the capital 
improvement plan comes through for that.  The middle school boiler is in progress right now but 
there are discussions about warranty and to see if any of it is covered by our insurance.  John 
Barlow has been very attentive to building projects and feels the money in the budget will take 
care of things until the projects come to light on the town side. 
 
Mrs. Plante spoke about the adjustment for the part-time athletic trainer at the high school for 
$29,428. 
Mrs. Tomai asked the Board to consider adding $25,000 for the continuing education summer 
school program to be sure we aren’t turning anyone away. 
 
Mrs. Vadas referred to the possible restoration of the $200,000 in the new allowance account 
this year for para positions and wanted to be sure the Board understood what it does to the 
budget.  She thinks they are valuable positions but isn’t sure we will fill them.  
Mr. Higgins felt if we don’t fill positions by December we can discuss what to do with it.     
 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved to adopt the Superintendent’s recommended budget for 
$89,318,042.  Mrs. Linnetz seconded. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved to reduce the budget by $15,707 based on the technical 
adjustments provided our Director of Business.  Mrs. Linnetz seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
 
Mrs. Vadas spoke about the technical adjustments and the Board of Education adjustments. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Gilson moved to adjust the budget by $508,714 to reflect the adjustments as 
discussed.  Mrs. Tomai seconded.   
 
Mr. Higgins stated that he would like to see us make this budget neutral and adjust it in a logical 
way.  In addition to the $200,000, we have $450,000 in the budget for capital improvements and 
the Town has historically paid for these things.   
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MOTION: Mr. Higgins moved to amend the motion to make the impact budget neutral and 
reduce spending by $508,000.  Mrs. Tomai seconded.   
Mrs. Vadas said the budgets are built from the ground up and are need based. 
 
Mr. Higgins added that we don’t have quantitative anaylsis around where we are now with 
students and staffing.  If we did that across the entirety of the budget we would hit the needs 
and wants.   
 
Mr. Melillo said there’s an assumption we took last year’s number and adjusted it.  He had tough 
conversations with principals and directors around class sizes and student to teacher ratios.  
We made a conscious effort to keep class sizes low because of the behaviors and student 
needs. They have their needs but they also have some wants.  To say you want to add half a 
million dollars to the budget but I have to cut a half a million dollars, I will pose the question to 
my leadership and ask what they want or need.  I think they would come back to you and say 
they’d rather keep the $500,000 in the original budget and not add the adjustments. 
 
Mr. Higgins said we didn’t look at data in this process and make comparisons.  We should be 
ready to reallocate resources and ask about what is needed. 
 
Mr. Ramsey said Mr. Higgins brought up a lot of good points but many are retroactive which is 
counterproductive.  The principals came to us with a budget that was originally sound.  For them 
to go back now and try to reduce other areas is we were presupposing the idea they weren’t 
entirely thorough in preparing it and he is not willing to accept that as a premise.  We could take 
his suggestions for the next budget round.  He would not vote for this amendment. 
 
Mr. Vouros said you have to maintain and enhance.  To say to the principals that they prepared 
a budget for us but we want you to cut $500,000 is saying they weren’t originally telling us the 
truth.  It would not be easy for them to find this money but they may have to do it because it 
depends what the Legislative Council wants us to do.  He was not in agreement with the 
amendment. 
 
Mr. Higgins stated that nothing about the amendment suggests the principals have to make any 
of those cuts. The issue is how you allocate resources.  He is trying to make the point you have 
to start the budget process and look at where we want to invest.  If it’s the same year after year 
and you allocate the same, it’s just doing the same thing again and again.  He is encouraging 
this as a planning process that leads to bigger investments in our schools.    
Mr. Higgins withdrew the motion. 
 
Mrs. Plante asked for a vote on the motion to amend the budget by a total amount of $508,714. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Tomai moved to adopt the Superintendent’s budget as modified by the technical 
adjustments and further adjustments totaling $508,714.  Mr. Gilson seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
 
The budget was adopted in the amount of $89,826,756 for a 5.59% increase. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education direct the business office to prepare 
the final budget and authorize the Director of Business to make any technical and arithmetical 
changes.  Mr. Ramsey seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
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Item 4 – Public Participation - None 
 
MOTION: Mr. Higgins moved to adjourn.  Mr. Gilson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 5 – Adjournment  
 
The meeting adjourned at 10:28 p.m. 
       
      Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
      ____________________________________ 
                Donald Ramsey 
          Secretary 
 



Please Note: These minutes are pending Board approval. 
Board of Education 

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting held on February 6, 2024 at 7:00 p.m. in the Council 
Chambers, Municipal Office Building, 3 Primrose Street.        
 
 A. Plante, Chair     C. Melillo  

J. Vouros, Vice Chair     A. Uberti 
D. Ramsey, Secretary     T. Vadas  
T. Higgins     6  Staff   
S. Tomai (absent)    1  Public 
C. Gilson      
D. Linnetz 
G. Petertonjes 
A. Jerfy 

 
MOTION: Mrs. Linnetz moved that the Board of Education go into executive session to discuss 
a personnel leave of absence request and invite Mr. Melillo.  Mr. Gilson seconded.  Motion 
passes unanimously. 
 
Item 1 – Executive Session 
Executive session began at 6:47 and ended at 6:50 p.m. 
 
Mrs. Plante called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 
Item 2 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 3 – Vote on Executive Session Item 
MOTION: Mr. Gilson moved that the Board of Education approve the leave of absence request 
through June 30, 2024 for Amy Oberlander.  Mr. Ramsey seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
 
Item 4 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mr. Gilson moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
includes the donation to Sandy Hook School and the correspondence report.  Mrs. Linnetz 
seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 5 – Public Participation - none 
Item 6 – Reports 
Chair Report: Mrs. Plante thanked everyone for their efforts on the budget. 
 
Superintendent’s Report: Mr. Melillo reported on the SEL Forum held last Wednesday night 
which served as a platform for community members to gain insights into SEL principals.  
February 1st marked the start of Black History Month, which commemorates contributions made 
by African Americans throughout history.  The significance of this celebration is an effort to 
foster awareness, understanding and appreciation for their achievements.  Congratulations to 
Newtown High School’s cheerleading team for their Southwest Conference championship on 
February 2. 
 
Committee Reports: 
Mr. Ramsey reported that the Curriculum and Instruction/SEL Subcommittee met January 23 
and were given an update on reading from Kara DiBartolo.  There was also a mid-year testing 
update and kindergarten registration update. 
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Mr. Gilson said the DEI committee met and Mr. Melillo went to overall plan.  He and  
Mrs. Linnetz met with members of Nixon Consulting.  They will review their progress with the full 
Board this month.  The CABE Legislative Breakfast was held last month. 
 
Mr. Higgins reported that the Policy Committee met January 22 with security and safety policies 
still being reviewed.  They are also working on several other policy reviews for district goals and 
objectives and requires the creation of annual district goals.   
 
Student Reports: 
Mr. Petertonges noted that winter sports were well underway.  The girls cheer team and girls 
track team recently won their SWC.  The career center hosted an evening about college 
financial assistance.  The Tech Team had a NHS game night in the cafetorium and Leo’s Club 
hosted a sandwich making event for Dorothy Day House to give to those in need. 
 
Mrs. Plante welcomed Aadit Jerfy to the Board. 
 
Mr. Jerfy reported that the Computer Honor Society is preparing for an event with the middle 
school regarding students taking computer science when they come to the high school.  The 
Red Cross is having a blood drive in the gym.  The middle and high school jazz bands are going 
to the UCONN jazz festival this weekend.   
 
Item 7 – Presentations 
Special Education/Pupil Personnel Update: 
This presentation was given by Deborah Petersen, Director of Pupil Personnel/Special 
Education.  Also attending were Sonia Raquel, Supervisor of Elementary Special Education for 
Grades K-4, Maureen Hall, Supervisor of Intermediate Special Education, Grades 5-8, and  
Dr. Paula Grayson, Supervisor of Secondary Special Education, Grades 9-12 and NCP ages 18 
to 22. 
The Board members asked questions about the various programs. 
 
English Language Learners Update: 
Kara DiBartolo, Director of Teaching and Learning and Mikki Theodosiou, one of three ELL 
teachers, gave the presentation. 
The Board members asked questions. 
 
Item 8 – Old Business 
Item 9 – New Business 
First Read of Grade 5 and 6 Band curriculum. 
 
Mrs. Plante spoke about the new process for curriculum approval. It will be reviewed by the 
Curriculum and Instruction Subcommittee and a copy of the presentation and curriculum will be 
send to the Board for first read.  After we review for the first read, any questions can go to  
Mr. Ramsey or Mr. Gilson.  If more information is needed, the teacher will attend the meeting 
where it will be approved.   
Mr. Ramsey spoke about Phil Beierle’s and Bob Nolte’s Band curriculum presentation at C & I. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Gilson moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of  
January 30, 2024.  Mr. Ramsey seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Gilson moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of  
January 23, 2024.  Mr. Ramsey seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
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MOTION: Mr. Gilson moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of 
January 25, 2024.  Mr. Ramsey seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
Item 10 – Public Participation - none 
 
Mr. Higgins noted that at the last meeting he asked for data from other schools in our DRG.   
Mr. Melillo said in part you can’t necessarily compare one school with another.  He prepared a 
chart of the districts in our DRG using the same list in the Assistant Superintendent’s 
presentation and shared the data with the Board.  He wants to talk about it at another meeting.   
These are questions people are going to ask because the budget process is not over yet. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Linnetz moved to adjourn.  Mr. Higgins seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 11 – Adjournment 
The meeting adjourned at 9:55 p.m. 
 
      Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
      ____________________________________ 
                Donald Ramsey 
          Secretary 
 
 



 
Board of Education 

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

 
Minutes of the Board of Education special meeting on February 15, 2024 at 6:00 p.m. in the 
Board of Education Conference Room, 3 Primrose Street.     
          

A. Plante, Chair    C. Melillo 
J. Vouros, Vice Chair     
D. Ramsey, Secretary   

 T. Higgins 
 S. Tomai 
 C. Gilson 
 D. Linnetz 
  
 
Item 1 – Call to Order 
Mrs. Plante call the meeting to order at 6:03 p.m. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education go into executive session to discuss 
the Superintendent’s mid-year evaluation and invite Mr. Melillo.  Mrs. Linnetz seconded.  Motion 
passes unanimously. 
 
Item 2 – Executive Session 
The Board discussed the Superintendent’s mid-year evaluation and exited executive session at 
7:05 p.m. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Higgins moved to adjourn.  Mr. Gilson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously.   
 
Item 3 – Adjournment 
The meeting adjourned at 7:06 p.m. 
 
      Respectfully Submitted: 
 
 
 
      ____________________________________ 
               Donald Ramsey 
                    Secretary 
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